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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Friday  12th December 2003 at 7pm    

Present: Cllrs. J Stevens (Chairman) O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels, D Neal, J Smith, L Stevens, Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington. One Parishioner.

1. Apologies:  Cllrs. Mison, Gee, &. R Warmington & P.C. Parsonson
2. Register of members interests: There were none at this point
3. Minutes of previous meeting 19th November 2003:  There were two amendments  - page 2 – Item 5 should read “and thanks to Cllr. R Warmington for making an address …” and Page 8 – Item 15 – number of visitors should read “117,150”.  With these amendments acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr.J Smith, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Mr Dadd asked whether there was any update on the Millennium Sign and Chairman said this would be discussed under Any Other Business.  Mr Dadd also said there were a number of leaves in the alleyway leading to Churchill Close.  He said some had been swept to the side of the path but should they dry out and blow back they are likely to become slippery and dangerous once they are wet.  Clearance of these is a priority as it is a route used widely by the elderly.  Cllr. J Smith asked that in future when this is noticed she be informed immediately so she can take action for the street cleaners to clear them.  They will now be asked to do this.
There was no Police report but the Clerk explained she had spoken to P.C. Parsonson and there is to be an event in the Town Hall on 17th January set up by the local force in conjunction with the Crime Prevention Panel.  Local officers will be attending to meet the public and they will also be giving the public the opportunity to bring along valuable items to be photographed for Police records in case of these items later being stolen.  There will also be a recruitment drive for Special Constables to encourage young people to get involved.  P.C. Parsonson has asked whether the Parish Council would be prepared to donate some of the cost of hiring the hall due to this being a community event.  There will be widespread advertising in the local newspapers, on the website and on posters.  The cost of the hall hire is £95.  Clerk will ask P.C. Parsonson for details of the time of this event.  Cllr. Daniels proposed that the Parish Council donate the £95 and this was seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.   
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:  Page 2 – Blue Bins – Cllr. Neal said there have been a number of problems with the blue bins in the centre of town.  Properties with domestic premises attached did not get blue bins until after some protest had been made to borough.  Some of the cottages in the centre had an agreement that sacks could be used but these were not collected today when the other bins were emptied.  Those who currently do not have bins may not realise that they need to separate their rubbish so coloured sacks will be needed.  Borough will be contacted regarding this need.  ACTION: CLERK.  Cllr. L Stevens said the CHOC halls have had no bins supplied and have been told to separate their rubbish but their bins are currently overflowing due to the volume of rubbish produced in the halls.  They have contacted borough independently.  A letter will be sent to Sandra Pell in Waste Management to say that clarification is needed about industrial bins and coloured bins and it will also be helpful if individuals pass their complaints to borough.   There was also confusion on the first collection day when less than 12 hours notice of the change was given.
6. Correspondence

Suffolk County Council, Highways – Notification of the closure of A1092 Cavendish Road from 9am to 6pm Sunday 11th January 2004 to enable Anglian Water to carry out maintenance works outside no. 36.

Sheila Martin – Letter of thanks for donation towards the band for Remembrance Sunday.  Also a copy of the letter sent to P.C. Parsonson regarding problems with parking and policing of the event.   A letter will be sent to her to ask if she has received any response from the Police.  ACTION: CLERK

St Edmundsbury B.C. – From Cathy Manning explaining the review of Borough Council representatives on outside bodies and charitable trust.  There is a need for more local representation from Parish Councils.  The Ancient House trust was mentioned in the letter and we currently have Cllr. Daniels representing the Parish Council on this committee. Peter Stevens is the Borough Councillor serving on this committee.   Therefore we are happy with the existing arrangements and a letter will be sent to Borough to state this. ACTION: CLERK

St Edmundsbury B.C. – Regarding the Parish and Town Councillors allowance scheme.  Payments under this scheme need authorisation from Borough. Their recommendation is that the Chairman of the Parish Council receives an annual allowance of £100 to cover for their time and duties.  Details of allowances for subsistence, car and bicycle use etc were also provided.  If any Parish Council wants the Borough Remuneration Panel to consider proposals for allowances then they would be required to contribute towards the cost of the Borough Remuneration Panel meeting.  Details of this letter and report will be circulated to all Cllrs and put on the agenda for the next meeting. ACTION: CLERK 

Rethink Disability – Letter asking for donation. Passed to Finance Committee.

Sudbury Citizens Advice Bureau - Asking for donation and giving details of how many people in our Parish have been assisted.  Passed to Finance Committee 

Countryside Agency – Regarding a technical problem on their website which has resulted in them extending the consultation period to 13th January 2004 for comments on the Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000 in Area 8 The East.

St Edmundsbury B.C. – Regarding Emergency Planning and introducing their new Emergency Planning Officer.  Passed to Cllr. L Stevens for Emergency Planning committee.

Wright & Son – Stonemasons enquiring if we have any work they can quote for.

Victim Support – Thanks for donation

7. Finance

a) Presentation of monthly accounts - These were explained by the Financial Clerk who explained that a grant has been proposed for CHOC for £4000 for their immediate needs however Cllr. Daniels pointed out that the CHOC donation almost relates to the cost of their insurance.  A cheque has been raised for the insurance of the town trail posts and these will now need to be transferred to our assets.  Acceptance of the accounts was deferred until CHOC was discussed in more details as there was a question about whether the payment of the hall for the Police event should be issued at this stage.

b) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none

8. Committee reports

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that Mr Mortlock has been covering some of Mr Hines work whilst he has been ill.  Mr Mortlock has been clearing out the banks on Stoke Road.  He has finished sweeping up leaves but the final batch was not collected by the brown bin collection today.  However Cllr. O Smith said she could arrange for removal of these if necessary.  Mr Gotts has cleared the leaves on the greenswards.  Cllr. J Smith said as yet the time sheets for the street cleaners have not been set up but she is in the process of doing this.  She asked for confirmation from the council that the yellow trolley used by the cleaners should always be returned to the chapel and this was confirmed, as it would not be insured if left anywhere else.  Cllr. Neal said the bench outside the Co-op was damaged and Cllr. O Smith said this has been removed and is with Terry Wheeler who will provide a quote for its repair.  There is a spare bench in the cemetery chapel and Highways will be contacted to put this in place on the Market Hill and bolt it down.  Terry Wheeler will be contacted to ensure the spare bench is more robust than the damaged bench as this is a domestic garden type bench so not as strong.  Cllr. J Smith asked whether the bench had been vandalised and this is unclear but Cllr. L Stevens said there had been recent acts of vandalism in other areas and she has left a message with P.C. Parsonson about this.  The road sign at the entrance to Ashen Road is also damaged and Highways will be contacted regarding this.
Cllr. Daniels left the meeting at 7.45pm
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal reported that the 2 new cones have been stolen however due to the way the current market stall is set out he probably still has enough cones to do this.
c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens reported there has not been a meeting this month.
I. Tenders for tree work – Cllr. L Stevens said she was awaiting information from Cllr. Mison and confirmation that the planning permission for this work had received approval.  Clerk confirmed it has and is contained in the borough decisions for this meeting.  Clerk will chase Cllr. Mison regarding the tenders.  Cllr. J Smith showed the Council the dog fouling signs that are now to be put up in the cemetery and she said in the last minutes it was suggested that “polite” notices could be used.  She said it might be best to see how effective the official notices are before considering this further. 

d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels had submitted a report to the Chairman which he read out and is summarised as follows; At the meeting on 3rd December, a presentation was given by Suffolk County Council on finance and the Council tax which means there will be increases which would not have been necessary if the Government grant had been adequate to meet its share of the Council’s costs.   We were referred to the recent edition of  “About Suffolk” which we were told we had already received by delivery to our door. There is a questionnaire on pages 8 and 9 of that edition which we are asked to complete relating to Money Matters. A list of priorities is set out and we were asked as Parish Council representatives what were our priorities. I have to confess that we were most concerned with keeping roads and paths in good condition because that is the most likely source of complaint likely to percolate to the top of a Parish Council Agenda. I can only suggest that the Parish Council sets the Money Matters questionnaire on the agenda for a future meeting of the Parish Council.

e) Finance – 

I. Town Trail Posts & Displays – insurance of – see item 7 - Finance

f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that the website continues to be going along well.
I. Broadband in Clare – Cllr. J Smith said she has recently received 2 e-mails from parishioners saying they think we should do something about having Broadband in Clare.  There has recently been a programme on TV about a small community in Scotland who has just received it after campaigning for some time.  Chairman said Clare is one of a number of parishes within St Edmundsbury with the same problem and Borough have set up a Broadband panel to deal with this to provide expertise and financial advice etc.  They are hoping to engineer more support for Broadband in the borough.  Cllr. L Stevens said it is an issue for people moving into Clare and is one of the questions they are asking about services here.  Cllr. O Smith asked if anything came of earlier work done by Cllr. J Smith and Malcolm Smith but unfortunately nothing came of this as the East of England Development Agency did not fund any of the St Edmundsbury parishes.  Cllr. Daniels has provided some information on a company called “Crystal Data” connected with this and this information could be passed to the Borough Broadband Panel with a letter stating we are very interested in what they are doing.  Cllr. Neal said it has been stated there are problems with the telephone exchange not being compatible for Broadband and this can be discussed with Borough.  Chairman confirmed that Clare is the only place in the Borough where no date has been set for implementation for Broadband due to the problems with the telephone exchange.  ACTION:  CLERK   
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith reported that all support sections seem to be going well.  It has come to light that some elderly residents are paying high charges for telephone usage due to the high rental and this is being investigated.  Insurance is currently also being investigated.  Regarding the purchase of the mini-bus, Mr Scott has done a lot of work on this but at the last meeting it was suggested that it might be better to use the Haverhill mini-bus.  However there are already a number of people and societies who have given money for this project so it is hoped that the original plan to purchase a new one will still go ahead.  Regarding the Abbeyfield Project there has been a lot of fundraising and donations made.  The Chairman explained there have been some changes to the original set up when there was a locally run committee for the Abbeyfield project working alongside the national Abbeyfield Society.   When the project was first started money was provided from a Government initiative the Social Fund Grant who provided the money for the purchase of the building and the refurbishment via St Edmundsbury Borough Council.  About one million pounds was provided.  However there will be no more social fund grants given to St Edmundsbury in view of them already receiving this.  In fact this applies to most of the East of England.  The original intention was that the Abbeyfield home would be run locally by members of the community but under the “umbrella” of Abbeyfield.  However after a change of Chief Executive at Abbeyfield, there was a push for everything relating to their organisation to be run centrally rather than at a local level.  There were problems with the original budget provided by the Quantity Surveyor working for Abbeyfield which meant that even with full occupation of the property there could be a financial loss for several years.  The local trustees pointed this out to the Abbeyfield Society but the budget was approved anyway.  This would have meant that the local trustees could become personally liable for any losses therefore all of the local trustees resigned and would not agree to be trustees based on this business plan.  Chairman is currently trying to arrange a meeting with Abbeyfield to ensure there is still a local involvement in the running of the project.  As it currently stands Iris Hopkins will still monitor waiting lists to ensure that Clare people get priority.  Chairman will report back further after he has met with Abbeyfield.
h) CHOC 

i) Finance meeting feedback

 Cllr. L Stevens reported that a meeting was held with the Finance Committee.  Cllr. Daniels had prepared a report that the Chairman read out.  It was proposed that £4000 be given to CHOC to help with their immediate financial difficulties.  This would be made up of the £1000 that is always set-aside in the precept to assist CHOC plus an additional £3000 from reserves.  The Parish Council is to be notified of bookings that CHOC have and income to be generated by these bookings.  Cllr. Stevens said it will be important to look at the longer and wider picture and if in 12 months time the situation is the same it may not be viable for CHOC to continue to be “bailed” out by the Council. She explained that if the Council took over the running of the halls they would have to add another £9000 to their precept figures for 2005 onwards. Financial Clerk said at some point it might be necessary to look at assets CHOC have such as the Old School and consider whether there would be any restrictions on the building should it need to be sold.  Chairman said if there was information provided about what the halls are worth that may increase pressure from the parish to sell them and Cllr. L Stevens expressed concern that once it was minuted that value of halls was being looked at there may be some who thought the halls should be sold to raise revenue for other things in Clare.  Financial Clerk explained there could not be any action on a decision such as this without holding a public meeting beforehand and Chairman explained this is not an issue at the present time as the situation was to be closely monitored over the next 12 months.  The current financial difficulties are a reflection of increased insurance costs and bookings being down.  Cllr. L Stevens said there is a moral obligation on the Parish Council to keep the buildings going.  She asked whether any advice could be sought from Borough.  Justin Wallace the Tourism Adviser had looked this at in the past and although the halls are a good facility there is still a problem with parking.  Cllr. L Stevens explained that several steps have been taken to promote the halls such as trying to liase with other local businesses such as the Bell and the Swan and writing out to over 600 companies to market the halls but without success.  CHOC will be contacting Borough to see what grants are available for the work needed to the front door, external woodwork and the downstairs and inner hall.  There was discussion about the best items the Parish Council could provide help with in respect of VAT re-claimable.  Before the proposal to provide the £4000 was discussed Cllr. L Stevens declared an interest as a trustee and Chairman of CHOC and left the meeting.  It was felt it would be important to keep the costings for the 2 halls separate therefore a letter will be sent to Anita Baxter (the Bookings Clerk for CHOC) to ask for a monthly breakdown of bookings and expected income.   ACTION: CLERK. Cllr. Neal proposed that £4000 be given to CHOC, this was seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  After this there was reference back to item 7 – Finance and it was agreed that as we will pay for the Police event in the Town Hall we would ask for the invoice directly.  Acceptance of the monthly accounts was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously. 
i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report  - No report
j) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that the new cinema for Bury has now been approved.  The Theatre Royal have approached Borough and asked for a 1.5 million pound grant.  As Theatre Royal already receives £88,000 per year from them Borough say they cannot support any increase without increasing the council tax. The first year of Havebury handling the housing stock of the borough has been very successful and there are now similar plans taking shape for the 2 leisure centres to be administered in a similar way which should mean they will be run more cost effectively and not put an increased cost on the council tax.  They will however continue to be under the control of Borough.
k) County Councillors report – County Cllr. L Warmington reported that the County Council currently spend over £1000 per person annually on average.  The Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) is going to have serious implications for businesses next year and he has spoken to Brian Butcher who was not fully aware of all the changes he will need to make to his shop so it is important that all shops double check this.  The locality fund has already helped some shops in Kedington and could be available for places in Clare so if there is anyone that may have a need for help in this way they should let County Cllr. Warmington know.  They may also need to seek advice from the planning department.  Stoke by Clare Parish Council are due to meet next week and they are to be presented with a petition about speeding through the village.  There has been no feedback from the original A1092 study that took place and he has tried to get information about this without success.  Cllr. Neal explained there are new speed camera signs in Nethergate Street as well as new speed restrictions on the way to Sudbury.  
9. Planning

a) TCA03/981 – Fell one Apple tree (1) and one Conifer tree (2) situated within a Conservation Area – 22 Bridewell Street -– Unable to comment due to lack of information provided about the reasons for felling the trees.  Borough will be asked for further information
Borough decisions

SE/03/3379/P – Stour House, Clare – Granted

TCA03/967 – Clare Cemetery – No objection

TCA03/969 – The Bell Hotel Courtyard – No objection

SE/03/3341/P – United Reformed Church – Withdrawn

SE/03/2826/P – 20 Market Hill - Granted

10. Churchyard Wall – Consider action now needed to progress – The public notice period has expired now so Diocese will be contacted and once they have given the go-ahead Valiants will be asked to provide an updated estimate. ACTION: CLERK 
11. Central Clare Working Party – Feedback from meeting with borough representatives – The meeting was very positive and Nick Martin, Town Centre Manager, Justin Wallace, Tourism Officer and Richard Livall, Planning Officer attended.  Justin produced some helpful ideas and leaflets, which have been used to promote Bury.  There is also a tourism group in Bury and it was suggested Clare could have something similar.  The W.I. also has a network to encourage people to visit footpaths and walking holidays and this may be useful for us.  Once again the conclusion reached was that there was still a need for better car parking to attract coaches and people to use the Town Hall etc.  Richard Livall agreed to look at this again and will meet with the Chairman at start of January and Chair will report back at next meeting  
12. Playing Field Committee – Feedback from meeting held 25th November – 2 committees are to be set up – a Funding committee and a Feasibility and Business committee.  The funding side will look at marketing and brochures.  The Chairman had reported at the last meeting that St Edmundsbury had withdrawn the £50,000 they were going to put to this scheme but in fact they are still prepared to put this amount in.  This is additional to any money put in by the Parish Council.  Cllr. J Smith said at the previous meeting it had been said that the Parish Council could not commit any money until loans for halls were paid off.  The architect has laid out a schedule of where the monies could come from and proposed that £40,000 would be needed from the Parish Council. There is a need for the Parish Council to be seen to fully support the scheme to raise confidence in it.  John Martin will be putting the business plan into an understandable draft as the people he would need to approach would want to see some sort of financial commitment from the Parish Council.  Thought is needed about how we can advertise and show how it will develop so that eventually this can be produced in brochure form.  Once the findings of the 2 committees are complete these should be put to the Parish as a whole and then move forward knowing there was already a financial commitment at both Parish and Borough level.  Cllr. Neal said he felt he and John Martin both had concerns about the costings, which have already been done which indicate some things may have been underestimated.  John Martin is to look at the whole quotation and will present his findings to the Council and this will then be reviewed. 
13. Traffic Calming Signs – Consider costs and possible sites – Cllr. L Stevens said this had been discussed for several years and gradually other towns are introducing measures such as in Haverhill and these are showing a significant reduction in speeding.  Chairman said he thought previously there had been a suggestion that if such measures were introduced County Council may be prepared to pay half of the costs.  Chairman asked for the rationale behind the white gates which are used in a lot of villages and County Cllr. Warmington explained these are to give an impression of entering a community and are often used with repeater signs painted on the roads also. These are likely to be less expensive.  Clerk explained she is awaiting a reply from County about costings but will ask for information about the white gates also.  ACTION: CLERK

14. Dog Issues – Consider imposing by-laws in Country Park – Cllr. J Smith explained that John Laws wants views on by-laws to enforce dogs being on leads in the Country Park.  This is to reduce dogs disturbing the undergrowth and dogs which may jump up and lick peoples faces.  It would be up to John Laws to enforce these laws but he would like the support of the Parish Council were he to do this.  Cllr. J Smith said it would only be in some areas of the park particularly where young children tend to play football etc.  It was suggested that John Laws put up posters to asking views to be addressed to the Clerk.  A letter will be sent to him.  ACTION: CLERK

15. Any other business

Christmas Lights – Cllr. J Smith thanked all those who supported the evening when these were switched on.  She said although the Clare lights are very good she feels even more has been spent on Haverhill and Bury this year.  Letters of thanks will be sent to Sandra and Tony Beverly and Malcolm and June Smith.  ACTION:  CLERK
Pashlers Alley Noticeboard – Cllr. J Smith said she has received some complaints from people who have had their notices taken down from this board.  This board is for the advertisement of local events and not for permanent signs.  A notice stating this will be put on the board.  ACTION: CLERK
Street Lights, Malting Lane – Cllr. O Smith said the area at the bottom of Malting Lane and the car park in the Country Park is poorly lit.  Currently the lights in the car park go off at about 8.30pm and there is a general feeling they should be left on till about 10.30 or 11pm.  A letter will be sent to Suffolk County Council about this.  ACTION: CLERK Cllr. Neal said there is a long term need to increase lighting in that area and possibly even the width of pavements in Malting Lane.  The need for improved lighting will be put in the letter to the County Council explaining there are a number of elderly  residents living in that area.

Millennium Sign – Chairman asked whether there was any update and the Clerk said not as yet therefore a letter will be sent to John Laws.  ACTION:  CLERK

Parishioner’s comments

Suffolk County Council Monthly update – Mr Dadd asked if this could be put on the website and Clerk said she would arrange this.

A1092 Study – Mr Dadd asked if there were to be any new enforcement measures in respect of the new 40mph speed restrictions.  County Cllr. Warmington will take this up at County level.  ACTION:  COUNTY CLLR. WARMINGTON

Meeting Closed 9.25pm

